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      Recently I attended 

a Regional Branch 

president’s meeting 

that was joined by 

NALC Executive Vice 

President Paul Barner. 

While on this meeting, 

some branch presidents expressed their 

frustration with the lack of transparency 

or updates in contract negotiations. I too 

join them in their frustration as many of 

you have been asking me while I am out 

at a post office, at branch meetings, and 

through phone calls or emails to me and 

the branch office for updates or with 

questions concerning the negotiations or 

our official bargaining positions and de-

mands. While I can answer some of 

those questions by resolutions in the past 

that have been passed during national 

conventions, I cannot answer more of 

the specifics as far as back and forth pro-

posals. During the president meeting, 

Paul expressed that patience wears thin, 

and he understands that. Paul also em-

phasized that the NALC is the second 

largest bargaining unit in the United 

States and that as such, any negotiations 

revolve around a massive amount of 

money. I will explain the bargaining pro-

cess, and where we are at in negotiations 

thus far. 

For those unaware, our national 

representatives are required to bargain 

for resolutions that pass national conven-

tion. After our last national convention 

in Chicago this past summer, as well as 

from previous conventions, resolutions 

were passed that must become the 

NALC’s official bargaining position 

From the  

President’s Desk 

Ted Thompson 

President 

when it comes to contract negotiations. 

Last summer I wrote over two separate 

months about many of those resolutions, 

and thus will not repeat here. A good ex-

ample of these resolutions was at the Chi-

cago convention where the delegates in 

attendance voted on eliminating Table 2 

of the pay scale. Thus, that must be the 

NALC’s official bargaining position. 

However, that does not mean that will be 

the outcome of those negotiations as the 

Postal Service could counter that pro-

posal. Proposals then would go back and 

forth until both parties can come to agree-

ment, and a tentative agreement would be 

reached requiring a vote and ratification 

from the membership, or an impasse 

would be declared and the contract would 

be heard in front of a national interest ar-

bitration panel that is comprised of three 

arbitrators; one selected by the NALC, 

one selected by the USPS, and one jointly 

selected to chair. Timewise, while also 

frustrating, we are on pace with past con-

tracts. 

Contract negotiations are ahead of 

where we were during the negotiation of 

2019, and around the same as negotia-

tions in 2016. Negotiations are broken 

down into two separate categories. The 

first category is workroom or work rules. 

This part deals with contract language 

and issues that impact letter carriers from 

a rules or rights standpoint. There are 

over 200 proposals currently presented at 

the negotiating table. I have been notified 

that there is a strong likelihood that many 

NALC proposals will be accepted by the 

Postal Service if the economic, or the sec-

ond category, of the contract can be joint-

ly accepted. The economic side of the 

contract is the one that drives the bus. 

This is the portion that includes anything 
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EDITOR’S (Ted Thompson) NOTES 
Branch 43 members are encouraged to 

send articles to the News & Views.  Items 
of interest about your station, current 

events, etc. are welcome. The following 
guidelines apply: 

 
(1) We may edit your article for grammar, 

punctuation, spelling, etc. 

(2) If it should prove necessary to edit an 

article for space or coherence, every effort 

will be made to preserve the substance and 

intent of the article. 

(3) Unsigned articles will not be printed.  

Letters, criticism and suggestions for improv-

ing the News & Views are also welcome.  If 

your letter is not intended for publication, 

please state so.  Letters held to 150 words 

are less likely to be edited. 

(4) Articles must arrive at the Branch office 

by the 15th  in order to make the next 

month’s issue.  Digital format is preferred.  

Send items to: thompson@branch43.org 

Printed in House 

President cont. 

involving dollars and cents. This is 

also the portion from which Branch 43 

has been receiving the most questions. 

So, let me discuss what I know of 

where we are at with an economic 

package. 

For starters, while members 

may be frustrated with the amount of 

time the process is taking, time should 

be in our favor. Recently the Team-

sters union ratified a contract with 

United Parcel Service (UPS). Current-

ly, the United Auto Workers (UAW) 

are on a stand-up strike with the major 

three automakers. For the first time in 

our history, a United States President 

stood with union members on a picket 

line. The tides are changing, and the 

wind is shifting in our country regard-

ing wages and the labor movement. 

For both the Teamsters and the UAW, 

they are seeing or seeking wage in-

creases and demanding claw backs to 

concessions after the 2008 great reces-

sion. While the 2008 recession result-

ed in gains for employers, with the 

current historical gains employers 

have been earning, the unions, and 

their members, have been demanding 

greater wages, benefits, and working 

conditions. The country sees these de-

mands, and outcomes, and so will any 

neutral arbitrator that may oversee our 

contract.  

Currently, the elephant in the 

room is what the Postal Service will 

agree to on pay. I have been notified 

that the NALC will not continue nego-

tiations if the Postal Service refuses to 

accept a different pay table. Currently, 

both Paul, and NALC President Brian 

Renfroe, are in negotiations with the 

Postal Service weekly. Shortly howev-

er, if there is no acceptance, then the 

NALC will want a selection of a neu-

tral arbitrator for interest arbitration. I 

have also been notified the NALC has 

demanded a significant difference in 

pay at the entry level, intermediate lev-

el, and ending stages of our pay scale. 

NALC leadership has committed to me 

that they will not propose a contract 

that does not properly reward letter car-

riers and if they do not receive a final 

proposal that does that, we will seek 

these rewards through arbitration and 

feel confident we will do well. Another 

topic that is being discussed in national 

contract negotiations is crime, so I 

would like to share where we are in this 

major issue we’re facing.  

As I reported last month,  

Branch 43 held a rally against crime 

titled, “Enough is Enough.” Again, I 

want to thank anyone who helped or 

participated in this event to make it a 

success as we are starting to see the re-

wards from this rally. One major goal 

was to generate media attention and put 

letter carriers in the public spotlight. 

The amount of media attention we re-

ceived from this event cannot be ig-

nored. Since this event, I have been 

contacted and spoke with members of 

the media, the law enforcement com-

munity, and our elected officials at both 

the local and national level. Next 

month I will give an update on where 

we are on crime at the national level, 

this month I will focus on where we are 

at the local level. On September 27th, I 

was invited to Cincinnati City Hall to 

receive a proclamation (page 7) in hon-

or of all your sacrifices with the in-

crease in crime you have faced. While 

addressing the Mayor and Coun-

cilmembers, I addressed the gravity of 

the situation and what can be done lo-

cally. While including law enforce-

ment, many Councilmembers affirmed 

their commitment to doing what they 

can. Councilmembers Jeff Cramerding 

and Mark Jeffrey’s committed to in-

volving local city councils to address 

Continued on page 9  



October News & Views Page 3 

Continued on page 5  

Appeal routes to denied OWCP 

claim.  

      Under the Federal Employees 
Compensation Act (FECA), an 
injured worker has the “burden 
of proof” for submitting evidence 
to establish that a claim meets all 
five basic elements to be ap-

proved. 1) That the claim was timely filed. 2) That 
the injured worker is a civil employee. 3) Fact of in-
jury-factual and medical. 4) That the injury occurred 
in the performance of duty. 5) That there is a causal 
relationship between the injury and work factors. A 
formal decision is required in any case where one or 
more of the five basic elements of the claim has not 
been met. As a claim is being developed, injured 
workers must be provided with an opportunity to per-
fect their claim. Before preparing an initial case deni-
al, the Office of Workers Compensation Programs 
(OWCP) must develop the claim and advise the in-
jured worker in writing of their burden of proof in 
establishing entitlement to benefits. A development 
letter will be issued informing the injured worker of 
the deficiencies in the evidence submitted, the infor-
mation necessary to correct them and the deadline for 
submitting the evidence and the consequences for 
failing to do so. 
 After all appropriate development, if one of 
the five basic elements has not been met, the case 
will be denied. A formal decision with appeal rights 
is sent to the injured worker, explaining the deficien-
cies in the claim. OWCP reviews each of the five 
basic elements in order and will stop reviewing the 
claim file when one of the elements has not been 
met. In many cases, the fact of injury element is not 
met when the medical evidence does not have a valid 
diagnosis. In this instance, OWCP stops reviewing 
the claim, the claim will be denied for fact of injury, 
and the performance of duty and causal relationship 
elements will not be reviewed. Injured workers 
should read OWCP decisions carefully. After a re-
view of the background of the claim and the evidence 
in the claim, the decision usually has a few key sen-
tences explaining the exact basis for the denial. Take 
the denial letter to the doctor office. The specific de-
ficiencies in the basis for denial must be resolved for 
a successful appeal. In most cases, the claim is de-
nied based on the lack of a doctor’s explanation of 
the causal relationship between the diagnosed condi-

From the  

Vice President 

Pat Dougherty 

Vice President 

tion(s) and work factors. A medical report that satis-
fies the deficiencies noted in the denial letter will be 
needed for a successful appeal.  
 The FECA provides several avenues of ap-
peal. Each appeal route has statutory time limits for 
when the appeal must be made.  
 An appeal to the Branch of Hearings and Re-
view (BHR) for an oral hearing or review of the writ-
ten record must be made within 30 days from the date 
of the denial decision. In many cases, this may be the 
best appeal route for initial denials. Hearings repre-
sentatives at the BHR are highly experienced claims 
examiners. An oral hearing allows the injured worker 
to ask for and understand exactly what is needed to 
get the claim accepted. If the injured worker submits 
sufficient documentation for the claim to be accepted, 
the hearings representative can accept the claim with-
out going to a hearing. Reviews of the written record 
at the BHR have similar advantages. All decisions by 
the BHR are merit decisions, entitling the injured 
worker appeal rights to reconsideration with the Em-
ployees Compensation Appeals Board (ECAB). 
 The next avenue of appeal is to request recon-
sideration, which must be filed within one year of the 
date of the denial letter. While the one-year deadline 
is nice, injured workers should never wait that long to 
file an appeal. To receive a merit decision entitling 
further appeals, the request must be accompanied by 
relevant new evidence or argument not considered 
previously. While no special form is required, the 
request must be in writing, and it must be signed and 
dated by the claimant or the authorized representa-
tive. The request should also identify the decision 
and the specific issue(s) for which reconsideration is 
being requested. Requests for reconsideration are ad-
judicated by an OWCP quality assurance and mentor-
ing examiner (QAM) or higher authority who was not 
involved in making the decision being appealed. All 
reconsideration decisions, whether affirmative or 
negative, must be issued by QAM or higher authori-
ty. 
 The final avenue of appeal is to the Employ-
ees Compensation Appeals Board (ECAB). The 
ECAB will examine only the evidence in the claim 
file on the date of the decision. In most cases, an in-
jured worker should not appeal an initial decision di-
rectly to the ECAB. NALC workers’ compensation 
specialists generally appeal to the ECAB in cases 
where previous decisions failed to sufficiently review 
medical evidence or points of law. NALC members 
are encouraged to contact the business agent office 
and speak with the regional workers compensation 
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STEWARD’S CORNER                   

Get Out and Vote 
 

 Fall has come and mail vol-
ume is picking up. With increased 
volume comes increased demand 
for staffing and we are sure to be 
working long hours. The beginning 
of autumn also marks the time to 
vote in Ohio! I encourage everyone, 
regardless of individual political 
viewpoints, to exercise their opin-
ions and uphold their civic duties. 

Voter Registration must be completed by October 
10th and early voting begins October 11th. Absentee 
ballot applications must be received by October 31st 
at the board of elections (BOE). You can vote in per-
son at the Hamilton County BOE, including week-
ends, or vote by mail. Please check the BOE website 
for early voting hours. Local polling is on November 
7th from 6:30am - 7:30pm.  

While the 2023 elections do not include pres-
idential or congressional contests, there are many 
issues Ohio is facing. Your voice on these issues 
needs to be heard! Among others, some of the head-
line making issues include abortion rights and canna-
bis regulation. To be further informed you can review 
a sample ballot on the Secretary of State's website at 
Ohiosos.gov. 

As demand increases at work you might 
think, "how could I possibly have time to cast a vote 
at my local poll?"  Know your rights! USPS must 
provide you with the ability to exercise your civic 
duties. Employee Labor relations Manual (ELM) 
519.32 provides postal policies surrounding voting. 
For career employees (every city carrier in Cincin-

        First, thank you to all carriers 
represented by Branch 43. You all 
do a fantastic job even with the un-
realistic expectations put on you 
every day. I must admit I am genu-
inely concerned. I am concerned 
about the things that are going on 
around the city. It's disappointing 
hearing about carriers writing state-
ments on other carriers. I am not 

speaking on crimes that unfortunately a handful of 
carriers have committed while on the job. Which is a 
disservice to our customers and the American public. 
If you see a crime, I have no problem with you re-
porting that. That is actually our job. Our integrity is 
one of the many examples of how we differ from 
management. The other day I heard a story that carri-
ers at a specific office wrote multiple statements be-
cause a carrier was becoming verbally aggressive 
with a manager. Carriers in that office wrote state-
ments for the manager against the carrier. That is dis-
appointing because if the shoe were on the other foot 
and regularly it is, that gesture would not be returned. 
I’ve yet to see a floor supervisor or manager write a 
statement supporting a carrier being verbally abused 
on the work room floor by a manager. 

 Another story I heard was that carriers wrote 
statements supporting a manager in a local office 
against the union over a city-wide problem. That 
same manager then turned around and wanted to im-
passe a grievance that was filed to make a carrier 
whole over a personal item. Why are we doing this? 
Statements are one of the most important documents 
a steward can put in a grievance packet. No-one can 
paint a picture for an arbitrator better than someone 
that was there. Why are we going against each other? 
According to Merriam-Webster the definition of the 
word “union” is something that is made 
one: something formed by a combining or coalition 
of parts or members. You wouldn’t write a statement 
against yourself, would you? So why are we writing 
them against our brothers and sisters who help make 
us stronger? If we lose those parts, we are weaker as 
a union which diminishes our seat at the table. When 
we stick together the louder our voices become. 
Which is beneficial not only at the bargaining table 
but in our everyday local post office which is a vessel 
we use to provide for our families. If you see a man-
ager violating a carrier’s rights to a mutual respect 
atmosphere, write a detailed statement when your 
shop steward comes around asking for statements.  

Corey Isham 

Formal A Rep 

Don’t fear retaliation. If that is the case, we’ll 
get that in the grievance and arbitration process as 
soon as possible. We will beat that too! Article 16 of 
the National Agreement protects us from punitive 
discipline. Article 16, just like all of the other articles 
in the National Agreement, was bargained by letter 
carriers for letter carriers. Want to get more in-
volved? If you’re righteous and want to fight for oth-
ers’ contractual rights, then sign up to be a steward in 
the upcoming fall steward elections. The union starts 
with “U.”  Nevertheless, you all are amazing and do 
an excellent job! I hope to see you all at the next un-
ion meeting. Let’s make it a packed hall! Stay Safe! 
 
 In Solidarity,  
 Corey Isham 

Matt McCarren 

Leg. & Pol.  

Continued on following page 
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Steward Corner cont. 

nati installation), management is required to provide 
3 hours from either when polling begins or ends, to 
vote. As a policy, the time spent inside your work 
schedule (typically 8-9:30) should be granted as vot-
ing leave. If you plan to vote in person November 
7th, please fill out PS Form 3971 as far in advance as 
possible requesting voting leave to vote. Vote like 
your rights depend on it. I look forward to seeing you 
at the polls.  

 
In Solidarity, 
Matt McCarren 

officer before appealing your denied claim to the 
ECAB. Members are also encouraged to reach out to 
the branch office when a members claim is denied. 
Many times, someone at the office may be able to 
help with reconsideration. And, as always, members 
are encouraged to utilize branch officers. In the case 
of OWCP, Matt Bauer is the Compensation Officer 
for Branch 43. He is here for you.  
 
In Solidarity, 
Pat Dougherty 

Vice President cont. 

Cincinnati City Hall - Resolution to Recognize Letter Carriers 
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September Membership Meeting  

Raffle Winner 

 

Split the Pot - Jim Metz 

 

Steward Election Notice  

This shall serve as notice to all members that pursuant to Article 7 of the Branch by-laws, 

Branch 43 will hold Steward elections this year for the term beginning January 1, 2024 

through December 31, 2025. Anyone desiring to run as Steward in their office must be a 

member in good standing who has not held or applied for a supervisor position for 2 years 

prior to the beginning of the term. Nomination notices shall be posted in each station on  

October 15th and remain posted through the close of business on October 25, 2023. If nec-

essary, ballots will be distributed and members shall vote in their respective stations from  

November 15 through November 30, 2023. 

President cont. 

our issue and recognize individual letter carriers. 

Councilmember Scotty Johnson discussed getting 

with the Ohio state legislature to address laws and 

penalties for those who accost a letter carrier. Mayor 

Aftab Pureval recognized your sacrifices and reaf-

firmed his commitment to letter carrier safety. Final-

ly, we are moving in the right direction, but we have 

much still left to accomplish.  

Fraternally, 

Ted Thompson  
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September YOPC 

Attendees 

 

Join fellow retirees next 
month for sharing old times, 

playing cards and lunch 

 

Deborah Bryant 

Ed Colegate 

Sue Egbers 

Diana Enwright 

Art Holt 

Burt Hughes 

Dick Keller 

Bill Lipp 

Gerry Mees 

Ken Pflanz 

Robert Wilkinson 

 
Join fellow retirees 

for lunch  
 

1:00 pm  - 1st Monday  
of each month 

 

November 6th 
 

Lake Nina 
 Restaurant 

 
7200 Pippin Road 

Cincinnati, OH 45239 
 

 

Call Burt Hughes 

(513) 807-4143 

October 

Gold Carders   

Ricky 

Joan 

Susan 

James 

Donald 

Lyle 

Lori 

Thomas 

Rex 

Sandra 

Roger 

Robert 

Anthony 

Andrew 

John 

Thomas 

Jeffrey 

Craig 

Thomas 

James 

Diane 

Timothy 

Stephanie 

Gary 

Sharon 

Karen 

Paul 

Steven 

Richard 

Edward 

James 

Debra 

Allen 

Bauer-Gast 

Baxter 

Boothe, III 

Brentlinger 

Burns 

Cox 

Demaree 

Dixon 

Fatora 

Gregory 

Heis, Jr. 

Hoffman III 

Jackson 

Jaspers 

Kampel 

Lewis 

Magnarini 

Mathews 

Metz 

Murray 

Obrien 

Pick 

Richter 

Rucker 

Runion 

Steffen 

Susong 

Tabeling 

Thomas 

Weber 

Wiesman 

Edward 

William 

Tom 

John 

James 

Edgar 

Robert 

James 

Robert 

William 

Richard 

Michael 

Melvin 

Stephen 

Paul 

Glenn 

John 

William 

Wilson 

Ernest 

John 

Robert 

Charles 

Morris 

Bishop 

Bowman 

Brown 

Dobranski Jr. 

Gaynor 

Groen, Jr. 

Hay 

Hoelle 

Huelsman 

Ivory 

Keller 

Nagel 

Paul 

Peelman 

Ridder, Jr. 

Rose 

Schwallie Jr 

Stigler 

Turner Jr. 

Vanover 

Walker 

Wendell 

Wilder Jr 

Woods 

 

Motions made at the  

September Membership 

 Meeting 

 

 

To dispense with the roll call 

of Officers and reading of the 

previous months minutes. 

Carried 

 

To hire Hartman Painting to 

paint the outside of the office 

building, as stated in their bid, 

to include trim, at a cost not to 

exceed $10,000. 

Failed 

 

To pay the bills. Carried 

 

To adjourn. Carried 
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Upcoming Events   

Steward Seminar - Oct. 5th, 6:00 PM 

Columbus Holiday - Monday, Oct. 9th 

Officers Meeting - Oct. 12th, 6:00 PM 

Branch Meeting - Oct. 12th, 7:30 PM  

Fall Hall Clean - Sun, Oct. 15th, 9:00 AM 

November YOPC - Wednesday, Nov. 1st 

 


